
SOUTHERY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes Subject to the Approval at the next Meeting

Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council 

Monday 5 November 2018 at 7.00 pm

Southery Methodist Church, Ferry Bank Road, Southery

Attendance:

Cllr Terry Hipsey (Chair)
Cllr Alison Youngs (Vice Chair)

Cllr Crispin Copsey

Cllr Christine Feltwell 
Cllr James Green



Cllr Annette Osler 

Cllr Javey Osler

Cllr Kay Hipsey

Cllr Neil Richards
Cllr Roger Whitehead
(One Vacancy)
Helen Richardson, Parish Clerk & Financial Responsible Person
Also in attendance:

Members of the Public: 6
Cllr Martin Storey, Norfolk County Councillor and Borough Councillor

170/18

Apologies and Welcome

There were none.

171/18
To receive Declarations of Interest on Agenda Items and Dispensation Requests.

There were none.
172/18
To confirm as a correct record the Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council 
held on 1 October 2018

The minutes of the meeting held on 8 April 2018 were agreed as a true record and signed by the 
Chair.  Proposed: Cllr Alison Youngs , Seconded: Cllr James Green, all in favour

There was no matters arising.

173/18 Cllr Martin Storey Update - County Councillor and Borough Councillor
· Cllr Martin Storey shared that there were 53 children centres open currently, it was hoped the service would continue at the same level in to the future.  The consultation period of the future of the children centres finished on the 9th November and was available from the Norfolk County Council website.  He would provide an update once finalised.
· The results of the consultation in regard to the combining Norfolk County Fire Service and Police would be available after Christmas.

· He had received feedback in regard to the voluntary speed limit signs in the village that they weren't being adhered to.

· The Feltwell Road junction manhole cover had been temporary repaired though not very well and he would be raising with the highways team.

· The road repairs recently near the  Decoy had been done and well, and there were a few more repairs to come.  
Following queries in relation to road closures for highways repairs, Cllr Martin Storey shared that work shouldn't occur during work hours.  The Chair shared that the roads in the village were starting to deteriorate in light of the sugar beet season having started, asked if Cllr Martin Storey could ask that Highways engineers identify issues and repair as soon as possible
A Councillor commented that speeding on Lynn Road and Feltwell Road was still a problem in far as members of the public adhering to the speed signs in place.  There was concerns about people ignoring the speed limit signage in the village, and lack of Police presence which may affect the decisions people make on whether to keep to speed.  

174/18 To Discuss Christmas Event - Road Closure and Costs, if any

The Chair acknowledged the Christmas Event and the poster circulated to the Council for comments.  The Chair thanked Cllr Alison Youngs for her work on the event and encouraged others to get involved.  Cllr Alison Youngs would be attending a meeting with Swish and other Councillors were welcome.  The Councillors confirmed they were satisfied with the poster for the Christmas Event.  The Parish Clerk agreed to follow up on the protocol for the road closure that had been approved for on the B1116 High Street (junction B1116 Feltwell Road in a southery direction to junction U21279 Churchgate Street).  Cllr Alison Youngs agreed to follow up on canvassing people to be road closure wardens on the night.  Cllr Alison Youngs agreed to find out if the pub could provide refreshments and if a music licence was needed.  The Clerk agreed to thank Standen Engineering by letter and include in the village newsletter.  The event would be taking place on 1st December between 4 - 6pm on the Were Hen
175/18
 To Approve Tree Cutting Costs on the Playing Field
The Chair and Cllr Kay Hipsey declared an interest in the item as one of the companies mentioned had a relative who worked for them.  Cllr Alison Youngs Chaired the item, and the Clerk advised of the four quotes received for both half cut and fell cut of the trees on the playing field.  It was noted cheapest quote wasn't to take arisings away.   The Parish Council noted comments from residents who wished for trees to be felled and those that wished trees to be half cut.
The Parish Council voted on a half cut of the trees, five voted in favour, three were not in favour and two abstained.
The Parish Council voted to fell the trees, three voted in favour, five were not in favour and to abstained.
The Parish Council approved based on the above vote of a half cut of the trees on the playing field behind the old football hut provided all insurances and certification were in place presented to the Parish Clerk, the quote for £2700 was proposed which included removing all arisings, eight were in favour, two abstained £2700.  This was the second of cheapest quote of the four.
176/18
To Discuss Monkey Bars Surfacing Quote in the Play Area
The Clerk shared three quotes received for surfacing below the bars on the play area which didn't have surfacing.  It was agreed to ask for it to be included in the inspection specifically for advice before anything further was action.    
177/18 To Discuss Provision of Bin Outside Shop - Westgate Street
The Clerk shared at the last meeting it was agreed to monitor rubbish near the shop following resident communication, and place back on the agenda.   The Chair proposed to put it on hold as the rubbish following monitoring didn't seem high currently, and should a further review of purchasing a bin be required to place on an agenda for further discussion. 
178/18 To Discuss Remembrance Sunday Arrangements and Memorials

Cllr Alison Youngs shared that Remembrance Sunday press release wording had been circulated to Councillors regarding the new memorial and Tommy on the Werehen.  It was noted that the memorial and Tommy had been possible through the kind donations offered by Richard King Memorials, Philip Bowers Funerals for the supply of marble and Standen Engineering for the design and creation of the Tommy, plus others that had been involved in the creation of it.  The Parish Council were satisfied with the press release wording.  The Clerk shared thanks received from a member of public on email earlier that day and the Parish Council thanked them for sharing.  The Parish Council agreed to add the Tommy and memorial items on to the Assets List for insurance purposes for around £4k in total.  Cllr Roger Whitehead had agreed to lay the wreath on the memorial and war memorial for remembrance sunday.  Cllr Crispin Copsey agreed to remove the arisings from the willow that had been cut from UK Power Networks.
179/18  To Discuss Purchase of Grit Bin - Mill Lane
The Clerk advised the cost of a new Grit Bin was around £250, and there had been a request for one outside a property on the bend on Mill Lane.  The Clerk advised that the location had been approved by Norfolk County Council.  The Chair proposed for the purchase of a grit bin for, seconded by Cllr Alison Youngs, all agreed. 

180/18 To Discuss Save our Hut - Project Budget and Costing

The Parish Council discussed the project in general and discussed and made the following observations in conversation:
· Planning would be required for any new building;
· Public consultation should be held on its future; 

· Questions should be asked whether the toilet facilities are needed;
· Noted that vandalism had occurred in the area;

· There would be a need for someone to look after any building, such as a caretaker;

· Children from the school used the field and the toilet facilities are there but not in working order;

· Alternatives for what the costs are likely to be should be explored, as they could used on other items such as equipment for disabled children in the play area

· If the area was used more it should deter those from vandalism; 
· It would encourage people to use the field more.

· The Parish Council agreed that the village deserved more.

The Chair shared that the Parish Council could involve all service users in the consultation and advertise it in all possible places and then take a further view on what could be done from that information.  The Chair suggested that the Parish Council could revisit the planning application for what was previously put in place.  The Chair suggested calling a public meeting at the Village Hall of what has been achieved over the past 12 months and the start of a public consultation exercise on these facilities.  Cllr Annette Osler agreed to seek dates from the Village Hall for the meeting in December regarding and another in February.  

181/18 To Discuss Cambridgeshire Statement of Community Involvement Consultation

The Parish Council noted the consultation.
182/18 To Discuss SAM2 Data October 2018

The Chair thanked the Speedwatch team for carrying out the work and providing the latest data.  The Parish Council noted the data received for October 2018.
183/18 To Discuss Councillor Inspection Report 
The Inspection had not been carried out.
184/18 Draft Southery Statement of Community Involvement - Cllr Neil Richards

Cllr Neil Richards shared that he had prepared the statement he for Parish Council approval.  He shared that it laid out how the Parish Council will include the public in decisions and how the Parish Council aim to communicate with the public.  Cllr Neil Richards suggested that he could expand on what each of the listed items in the document meant in terms of practice and the Parish Council agreed. Cllr Neil Richards agreed to include a list on what could be consulted on.  Cllr Alison Youngs shared that minutes of meetings had been converted to a summary for the village voice only as part of a Parish Council decision to make them more accessible following comments from residents.  It was noted that other residents had shared they preferred the longer version.  The Clerk added that the long version was available on the website.  It was agreed to include it on the public meeting in February and include the statement for comment.   Cllr Neil Richards agreed to update and circulate around to Councillors. 
185/18 Planning 

The parish council noted the following application with no comments returned:
	17/01763/NMA_1 
	NON MATERIAL AMENDMENT TO PLANNING CONSENT 17/01763/RM: Reserved Matters Application for construction of three dwellings following demolition of one existing building and agricultural shed 8 Church Lane Southery Downham Market Norfolk PE38 0NE 


The Parish Council noted decisions received:

	18/01611/F 
	Northfield Cottage 76 Lynn Road Southery Downham Market Norfolk PE38 0HT - Subdivision of existing dwelling to form two dwellings 
	Application Permitted 

5 October 2018 

Delegated Decision 


	18/01621/CU 
	A10 Reclamation Common Lane Southery Norfolk - Change of use of barns and land to form additional premises for existing use of storage and distribution of salvaged/reclaimed building materials 
	Application Permitted 

16 October 2018 

Delegated Decision 


186/18
Finance 
a) To approve payments for October 2018 - to be tabled
- The Clerk agreed to check the schedule of fees.

	Payments for October 2018
	
	
	

	Payee
	Net 
	VAT 
	Gross

	Clerks -  wages and expenses- October 18
	312.88
	0.00
	312.88

	PAYE HMRC - October 18
	66.00
	0.00
	66.00

	Norfolk Parish Training and Support - Clerk Training Preparing for 2018 Elections
	11.67
	0.00
	11.67

	Harris Contractors - Cemetery Path
	6500.00
	1300.00
	7,800.00

	Anglian Water - Cemetery
	10.03
	0.00
	10.03

	Hodson Ink Supply and Paper
	62.97
	12.60
	75.57

	Payroll - 2017/18 End of Yr submissions
	30.00
	6.00
	36.00

	Payroll - Fees for Quarter to 5 Oct 18
	45.00
	9.00
	54.00

	Grounds Maintenance Contract and  SAM2 Movement- Oct 18
	 870.00
	 

0
	 870.00

	Road Closure Application Fee
	36.97
	0
	36.97

	Room Hire at Southery Methodist Church
	40.00
	0
	40.00

	Total
	7115.52
	1327.60
	8443.12

	
	
	
	

	Accounts - as at 31.10.18
	
	
	

	Treasurer Account
	2103.43
	
	

	Business Account
	41610.50
	
	


The Chair proposed the payments, seconded Cllr Alison Youngs, all agreed apart from the payment for end of year payroll submissions which the Clerk would review and feedback. 
The Chair proposed payment of Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) money towards the cemetery path totalling £290.40 as the whole receipt., seconded by Cllr James Green, all agreed.  

b) Draft Budget and Precept 201920
The Clerk shared the budget

- Election - fees were needed for 2019 costs from election, £3k if contested, and £500 if not contested..

- New Werehen fence posts would be added at £1k;
- Training costs needed to be considered but there was possibly scope within admin budget proposed at £3k;
- Community Payback scheme was suggested at  £500;
- Tree cutting budget would be revised to £2720;
- Parish Partnership Funding needed consideration and bid ideas had been signage, bus stop and hard standing which the parish council would fund half costs as part of the bid if approved by Norfolk County Council.   The Chair shared that money spent other than the SAM2 such as the bus stop and hard standing maybe money more beneficial. It was agreed to prepare the bid for a bus stop for approval in December and it was agreed to consider for the next meeting where the funding would be placed within the budget.
187/18
Councillors concerns and agenda items for next meeting 
- It was agreed to place a Wreath on the new memorial on the Werehen;
- Cllr Christine Feltwell suggested the Parish Council ask British Sugar to turn left out of the factory regarding lorries that contain ethanol.  
- The Clerk agreed to check if weed spraying had been done to the Were hen edge.
- There was a part of path missing outside the north end of the new development, along Lynn Road.  The Clerk agreed to query with Highways.

- Hall Lane, lamppost 51 - the Clerk agreed to chase up with UK Power Networks as the cutting of branches overgrown had been reported. 
- It was agreed to place giant poppies around the Werehen and the memorial that had been obtained.
- The Clerk agreed to ask BT to contact the resident about the broadband exchange box positioning.

- The Clerk agreed to report the new Mill Drove signage to highways on the portal as it blocked the view of the A10 on approach.

- The Clerk noted various streetslights to report for repair.

- The Clerk agreed to report to highways on their portal that the road on Westgate Street had begun to buckle.

- Cllr Crispin Copsey agreed to review the Walnut tree on the field as a branch needed work.
188/18
Forward Work Programme  
The forward list was noted by the Parish Council: 

DECEMBER 2018

Approval of Precept and Budget - 2019/20 

Definitive Map - Footpaths
Parish Partnership Funding Application

JANUARY 2019 - NO MEETING
FEBRUARY 2019

Approval of Internal Auditor for 2018/19 Accounts

Annual Playground Inspection Report 

Annual Clock Servicing Report

MARCH 2019

Draft Standing Order and Financial Regulations Review

Data Protection Audit and Policy Approval 

Draft Policies Review
Commission of Tree Hazard Report Early Summer 2019

Councillor Training 2019/20

MAY 2019

Annual Audit Return
JUNE 2019

Councillor Training

AUGUST 2019 - NO MEETING

SEPTEMBER 2019

Christmas Event

Remembrance Sunday and Lamp Post Poppies
Commissioning of St Mary's Church Close Servicing
OCTOBER 2018
Commissioning of Clock Servicing

Commissioning of Annual Play Area Report

NOVEMBER 2018
Draft precept and budget 202021

Clerk Appraisal (closed session)

189/18 Public Comments / Questions on Parish Issues.
The members of the public made the following comments 
- Member of the public wished to thank the Parish Council for the hard work to the Werehen and shared that it looked great, and was very proud and hope others in the village were too.

- A member of the public also shared their concern of lorries contained ethenol coming through the village.

- A member of public advised for the Parish Council to keep up the good work on village remembrance arrangements and in the village.
- A member of public suggested placing concrete posts in fencing on the Werehen as it would last longer. 
190/18 Date of next meeting was confirmed as Monday 3 December 2018 at 7 pm in the Southery Methodist Church, Ferry Bank.  The Chair thanked those in attendance and comments regarding the remembrance arrangements for the Werehen and the new memorial.
Meeting Closed: 9.58 pm
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